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BARKHAM PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of meeting of the Barkham Parish Council held on 10th November 2020 on the virtual platform Zoom at 11.30 am.
In accordance with the Local Authorities and Police and Crime Panels (Coronavirus) (Flexibility of Local Authority and Police and Crime Panel Meetings) (England and Wales) Regulations 2020 this meeting was held virtually. 
Present: Mrs Stubbs (in the Chair), Mr G Dexter, Mr Scott, Mr Heyliger, Mr Loader, Mr Munden, Mrs Edwards and Mr Bundred Cllr Kaiser (WBC) and the Clerk. 
Mr Wrobel attended to join the council.
20/346 To receive and accept any apologies for absence Local Government Act 1972 Sch12
Mr Alborzpour, no apologies sent
20/347 To receive any declarations of interest on items on the Agenda (Disclosable Pecuniary Interests) Regulations 2012 (SI 2012/1464)
None 
20/348 Minutes of the Council Meeting LGA 1972 Sch 12 para 41(1) – 
The minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday 13th October 2020 were approved as a true record, they will be signed at the next physical meeting of the council.
20/349 Public Participation (allotted time 15 minutes) Public Bodies (admissions to meetings) Act 1960 s.1 extended by the LG Act 1972 s.100
Adjournment of the Meeting will be called if any members of the public wish to address the Council on any matters or concerns relating to Barkham.

None
20/350 Co-option of New Councillor 
A resident put himself forward to be co-opted onto the council at the last meeting.  The Council considered his application and agreed he could join the council.
The candidate to fill the existing vacancy is Mr Allan Wrobel
Proposed by: Mr Loader
Seconded by: Mrs Stubbs
Vote – All Agreed
The new Councillor duly signed the required forms to be co-opted to the council, this was witnessed by the clerk.  The forms are to be sent to the Clerk for processing in line with requirements.
20/351 Election of Vice Chairman 
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The council discussed the election of a new Vice-Chairman.  Mr Bundred put himself forward for the role.
Proposed by: Mrs Stubbs
Seconded by: Mr Heyliger
Vote – All Agreed
Mr Bundred is now the Vice Chairman of the Council.
20/352 Planning:
· Planning Applications – To discuss and agree any comments or objections on planning applications received before 13th October 2020.  To include:
· Applications to be discussed:
202319 - 351C Barkham Road, Wokingham, Berkshire, RG41 4DJ
Householder application for the proposed erection of a single storey front extension, part single storey part two storey sides/rear extension, plus changes to fenestration following demolition of existing garage and utility room.
Barkham Parish Council objects to this application on the grounds of the scale of the proposed extension.  It is over development of the site; it doubles the size of the existing footprint and will affect the street scene.
There are concerns over the impact on Neighbours with regards to the loss of light to their properties and being overlooked.  It is too close to the property boundary – has the 60-degree angle test been applied?  It is noted that the removal of a wall is causing one neighbour concerns.
Barkham Parish Council requests that a planning officer visit the site to assess the impact on neighbouring properties.
Should the planning officer be minded to approve the application, Barkham Parish Council have requested that it be listed to be heard by the planning committee.

163547 - Reading FC Training Ground, Park Lane, Finchampstead, Wokingham, Berkshire, RG404PT

Outline application (all matters reserved except access to the site) for up to 140 residential units (Use Class C3) and all associated parking, soft and hard landscaping within the site and ancillary works. (Means of access into the Site off Park Lane, demolition of existing buildings and 2.83ha of SANG to be determined in full detail).  

UPDATE: The application was originally consulted January 2017 but has been in abeyance. We have now received updated information and the scheme is being progressed towards being reported to Planning Committee for determination. The proposals have not changed, however some of the supporting reports have been updated. 

Barkham Parish Council (BPC) is pleased to build on the points made in our response dated 27 Jan 2017 when the original application was filed and again when we responded to the draft Local Plan Update (LPU) on 17 Mar 2020 regarding this site – 5BA012.

Barkham is unable to support this proposal as it is currently presented and wishes to lodge an objection for the following reasons:
1. Whereas it is always regrettable when green space is used for building purposes, BPC is mindful that the proposed site is bounded on three sides by the Garrison SDL and the Hogwood Industrial Estate (HIE), it does not project further into the surrounding countryside, it could be classified as semi-brownfield and some 50% of the site area will be greened to provide an internal SANG as well as other recreational and open areas.  HOWEVER, BPC feel the position of these green areas should have been such to provide 
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greater screening of Hogwood Park from Park Lane and from the HIE with respect to visual appearance and noise.  The narrow belts shown in the various maps of the proposed arrangement should be thickened to allow, especially, for the reduced foliage in the winter months.


2. We do not believe sufficient work has been done to reduce the impact of the additional traffic on Park Lane.  Park Lane is a rural road and, despite the optimistic tone of the updated Traffic Assessment submitted by the Applicant, the additional traffic will be an annoyance to those living on Park Lane and current users.  With the Nine Mile Ride Extension (NMRE) passing so close to the site, it seems a wasted opportunity not to link this to Hogwood Park thereby feeding the additional traffic directly into the new SDL infrastructure.

3. Notwithstanding the comments in Item 2 above, all measures must be taken to encourage traffic to utilise the SDL infrastructure.  Has a survey been completed to show how this can be achieved for the surrounding area on the Quiet Lane principle?  Such measures should include, but not be limited to:


· Extension of the 30mph speed limit along the route from Nine Mile Ride to Langley Common Road.

· Provision of traffic calming measures along the above route to reinforce the speed limit.

· Improved signing along the route to warn motorists of a change in environment, to direct traffic to use the appropriate infrastructure and give priority to pedestrians, cyclists and equestrians.

· Introducing weight restrictions along the route between Langley Common Road and Hogwood Industrial Estate (once the appropriate link between NMRE and HIE is in place).

· Introducing width restrictions and gateways at the Park Lane/Nine Mile Ride junction (once the appropriate link between NMRE and HIE is in place).

BPC believes these suggestions are compatible with the statements made in Sections 2.3.3 and 4.2.14. of the Revised Traffic Assessment regarding the downgrading of Park Lane.  If WBC is minded to approve the application, these points and any others, should be prescribed as conditions.


4. There is no pavement on Park Lane in the vicinity of the site entrance.  This will deter journeys by foot towards Nine Mile Ride with access to California Country Park and towards the new primary school in Biggs Lane.  This will counter attempts to promote a healthier and green life style and a pavement should be provided as part of the development.  There is already a pedestrian crossing across Park Lane just south of Hogwood Lane but one will have to be provided in the other direction to allow safe crossing of Biggs Lane.  Footpath links from the new development towards the SDL District Centre should be confirmed.

5. The Hogwood Park development is heavily dependent on the Arborfield Green (Garrison) development and its District Centre with respect to road schemes, shops, schools and recreational facilities to be sustainable.  There is a lag between providing these facilities and the growing population in the SDL and BPC feels that this application should not be approved until this infrastructure, especially completion of the NMRE and spur road, has been delivered.
BPC feels that more can be done with little difficulty and additional expense that would increase the compatibility of this project with its surroundings and neighbours and requests this application in its present form be declined.  Furthermore, acceptance of this planning application should not set a precedent for further creep of the SDL.

Appeal: APP/X0360/C/20/3252493

201481 - Barkham Manor Farm, Barkham Road, Barkham, RG41 4DQ

Breach alleged 'Without planning permission the retention on site of a structure in breach of condition 8 of planning permission reference F/2011/2071 allowed on appeal on 17th June 2013 which states:

Within one month of occupation of the permanent dwelling hereby permitted the existing mobile home shown to be removed on the approved plan shall be removed/demolished and all resultant materials shall be removed from site.'

Page 20/178

The Council reviewed a previous response to an application at this site (PA 200041).  It was agreed that the response was a good basis for the response to the appeal.  Mr Dexter will tweak the response to make it suitable for the appeal, and it will be sent to all councillors for agreement by email ready for submission to the Planning Inspectorate by the 18th November.
202587 - 31 Barkham Ride, Barkham, RG40 4EX

Full application for the proposed infilling of pond area and the erection of two bases for mobile homes. (Retrospective).
Barkham Parish Council wishes to object to this retrospective application to infill the pond and lay 2 bases for mobile homes for the following reasons:
1. In addition to the ecology of the pond - we will have to leave it to others to comment on the ecology report provided – it should also be asked whether the pond has any historical, archaeological or geological significance.  If so, the pond should be reinstated.


2. The number of mobiles homes at this location has progressively increased over the years in a piecemeal fashion – plus 8 (PA 171099/Apr 2017), plus 6 (PA/191809/Aug 2019), plus 4 (PA193402/Jan 2020) and now plus 2 (current application).  Where is this going?  What is a reasonable loading on this site?  Are there appropriate utilities (e.g. sewerage) available?  How many sites are required under the proposed LPU?

The subsequent retrospective application (PA 202615) to station a sales office for a period of one year does rather tend to suggest a further upward creep in numbers can be expected.


Barkham Parish Council feels it is time to ‘take stock’ of the development of this site and notes and supports Cllr Margetts request that if WBC is minded to approve this application, it should be referred to the full Planning Committee.

202915 - 344 Barkham Road, Barkham, RG41 4DE

Householder application for the proposed erection of a part single part two storey side extension, loft conversion and first floor extension. With the insertion of 2no. dormers and 2no. roof lights.

Barkham Parish council object to this application on the grounds of the look of the proposed extension, and the impact on the street scene.  There are also concerns surrounding the impact this will have in relation to the approved development in the garden of this property.
Mr Dexter will draft a response with more information regarding the objections of the parish council and will send to the councillors for agreement via email.
The Clerk will wait until closer to the date for responses to submit, so that any residents’ views can be considered and the response amended if necessary.
202615 - 31 Barkham Ride, Barkham, RG40 4EX

Full application for the temporary stationing of a sales office for a period of one year (Retrospective).

This application was received on the morning of the meeting, but as the documents were unavailable online to view, the application could not be discussed.  This will be deferred to the next meeting and the Clerk will request an extension for comments to after the meeting.

· Approved and Refused applications


202386 - 28 The Woodlands, Barkham, Wokingham, RG41 4UY

Householder application for proposed single storey rear extension
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This application has been approved by WBC
202372 - 10 Langley Common Road, Barkham, Wokingham, RG40 4TS
Proposal: Householder application for the proposed erection of a single storey rear extension to dwelling, following demolition of existing conservatory, summerhouse, carport and greenhouse. Internal modifications and changes to fenestration, plus erection of new entrance gates to front driveway.


This application has been approved by WBC

201709 - Little Hayes, Hayes Lane, Barkham, Wokingham, RG41 4TA

Householder application for the proposed erection of two storey front, side and rear extensions and first floor side/rear extension with 9 no. dormers, following demolition of existing car port and conservatory and changes to fenestration.

This application has been approved by WBC

201475 - Chestnuts, Chestnuts, Barkham Road, Wokingham, RG41 7TF

Full Planning application for the proposed erection of 4no. semi- detached dwellings following demolition of existing dwelling and associated outbuildings with new access to Barkham Road

This application has been approved by WBC

Appeal Ref: APP/X0360/W/20/3251124 - White Heart Grove, The Coombes, Wokingham RG2 9JQ

The development proposed is full planning application for the proposed installation of woodland security fencing.

This appeal has been dismissed by the inspectorate
202406 - Land to South of Barkham Road West of Greenacres
Full application for the retention of an existing temporary access for construction vehicles and its adaptation to use as a farm access with timber gates

This application has been approved by WBC

Appeal A: APP/X0360/C/19/3234843

Appeal B: APP/X0360/C/19/3229306

Appeal C: APP/X0360/W/19/3229870
Plot B, Land at The Coombes, Coombes Lane, Barkham, RG2 9JG.

Appeal A: The enforcement notice, numbered 192111, was issued on 19 July 2019. The breach of planning control as alleged in the notice is without planning permission, the erection of an extension to the water tank building to create an enlarged building.

Appeal B: The enforcement notice, numbered 191383, was issued on 21 May 2019. The breach of planning control as alleged in the notice is without planning permission, the carrying out of an 
unauthorised engineering operation consisting of the culverting of a ditch and removal of a section of an earth bund.

Appeal C: The appeal is made under section 78 of the Town and Country Planning Act 1990 against a refusal to grant planning permission. The development proposed is Wooden security fencing

This appeal has been dismissed by the inspectorate


202425 - 8 Broom Grove, Barkham, Wokingham, RG41 4TX
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Householder application for the proposed single storey side extension following demolition of existing conservatory and first floor front extension.

This application has been approved by WBC

· Any Other Planning Business
The Planning Tool Document 
The Council reviewed the draft planning tool document of items to consider when reviewing planning applications. There is further work to be done on the document, with upcoming Government initiatives and environmental laws, the document will be reviewed and amended once any changes are implemented.
Mrs Edwards queried the council’s views on the proposed greenway, as she was approached by a person who was against the proposals, and Mrs Edwards was not sure on the council’s views.  Discussions were had on the Greenway Proposal.  The Council believes the Greenway is a good idea.  An update is needed from WBC as to progress on the proposal.  It was suggested that the PROW manager be invited to give an update at the next meeting, the Clerk will contact to arrange this.
Mrs Edwards also raised the issue of crossing the road from the public footpath on Barkham Ride, this needs to be looked at.  The Clerk will put this on the agenda of a future meeting, as a possible CIL project.
Planning Article for BVRA Magazine 
The Council discussed how to manage editorial comment across the two magazines – Village info and BVRA.  A pre-list of articles to be included in Village info is to be sent to councillors prior to the magazine being put together.  Dates of publications need to be considered so that the 2 publications do not come out at the same time.
Articles to be included in the BVRA magazine to be circulated to all prior to submission.  Mr Dexter had sent his planning article to all, and all agreed to its submission.
20/353 Report from external Bodies - Cllr Kaiser, Ward Councillor for Barkham
COVID 19 – Numbers in the Borough were reducing, however, unfortunately a bad outbreak occurred at a care home in Shinfield.  This is being investigated by Public Health England.  It is a very concerning situation.
The council is working with schools to try to ensure children and parents understand the need to keep apart after school and observe social distancing.

A blow has been dealt to the borough by Lockdown 2, all leisure centres have had to close, although this has enabled staff to be deployed to support those in need during this time.  The Council are checking on vulnerable people in the borough during the ongoing pandemic. There are currently 4800 on file, and each person will get a call to check they are OK.
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Finances - Budgets are currently being reviewed; the borough finances are looking better.  The Government have released more funds to be able to support businesses during the pandemic, Full rules and information have not yet been released, however this should be received soon.
Planning - The Reading Training Ground application has been withdrawn from the committee review due to concerns over road safety issues.  The Borough have been successful in regards to winning the appeals within The Coombes.

The Local Plan Update is still ongoing.  The Council is working hard with local MP’s to challenge the Housing Numbers proposals.  There are still plans to develop a solar farm in the borough as part of the Climate Emergency response.  These have been put on a back burner due to the pandemic, however these should start to come forward soon.  There are also plans for a possible arboretum and crematorium.

Questions - 
Q: Was geothermal power a consideration by the council?

A: No it hasn’t been. 

Q: Solar power for housing.  Has the Council considered providing funding for residents to instal this on their homes?

A: The Council are having it installed on their new build housing.  They are looking at aspects to cover this for existing housing, however, it is a very complicated process.
Q: When will consultations come forward for the plans for the Solar farms etc?

A:  Most likely in the new year.

Q: What is the council ding to support free school meals during the holidays for local children?
A:  The borough is working with all charities to ensure all children have food.  Children will not go hungry in the borough.  Access to food will be given to those who need it.  The Council is working on a plan of how they can get meals to children who need it throughout the holidays, this may be possible through schools.  The Government is against giving shop vouchers out as there is no guarantee they will be spent on food for the children, and are looking at other ways to provide food for the children.

The Council is also working to tackle homelessness in the Borough and is working with mental health charities to support residents in the borough.

1.30pm – Cllr Kaiser left the meeting

1.30pm Vote to continue – All agreed to continue to finish the agenda items.
20/354 Clerks Report
Land at Highlands Avenue

No further progress has been made.  The Clerk has contacted the solicitors again to request and update and awaits a response.

Item ongoing

Meeting with CEO

The Clerk is trying to arrange a suitable date to meet with the CEO of the Council.

Item ongoing

Enforcement Issues

Model Farm – This is under the appeal inspectorate.  A date for the appeal to be heard is yet to be set.

Barkham Manor Farm – This is still under enforcement being carried out by WBC

Land by Coppid Hill House – Enforcement Officers are due to visit the site to check compliance.  If this has not occurred, prosecution will follow.  This is no longer an enforcement case, but is a Notice to comply case.
BA6 Fence – The posts have now been removed. – Item closed

The Coombes – The Appeals for the various plots of land are now being held virtually, and are progressing.

Item ongoing

Phone box Adoption
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The Clerk is waiting for a contact person at the MOD to be provided by CRATUS, so that permission can be sought for the transfer of ownership.

Item ongoing

Library Machine

This has been put on hold temporarily due to the libraries being closed due to the ongoing restrictions of COVID-19.  It will be reviewed once the libraries are able to re-open.

Item temporarily closed
A question was asked about what the difference is between the Enforcement Cases and Notice Cases.  The Clerk informed that Enforcement cases are those which the borough has issued an enforcement notice against the issue, it becomes a Notice case if it has gone to court and a judgement has been made in favour of the borough enforcement notice.  This then becomes a court judgement with a notice to comply.
20/355 Finance
1. Accounts – Council agreed the accounts and payments for October to November 2020 LGA 1972 s150 (5)
	Payments for October to November 2020 for authorisation at Council meeting on 10th November 2020

	Payment Method
	Payee
	Amount
	For

	S/O
	Staff Wages
	£905.73
	November 2020 salary - LGA 1972 s111 

	D/D
	Nest
	£87.61
	Pension Contribution Employer & Employee – November 2020 - LGA 1972 s111(includes back payment to April for pay scale increase applied by government)

	D/D
	Plusnet
	£33.60
	Internet and phone charges – November - LGA 1972 s111      

	DD
	Lloyds Bank (Credit Card)
	£493.09
	Credit Card bill – October Payments

£ 395.10 – Solopress, Magazine Printing – LGA 1972 s111

£94.99 – Norton 360 Subscription - LGA 1972 s111

£3.00 – monthly fee. – LGA 1972 s111

	DD
	Information Commissioners Office
	£35.00
	ICO registration Fee LGA 1972 s111

	BACS
	Tivoli
	£28.80
	Bin emptying (October) LGA 1972 s111


The bank transactions will be authorised by Mrs Stubbs and Mr Heyliger
2. Report on Monies received

· £15,281.69 – WBC – CIL payment

· £55.00 – CAE Autos Advert Payment

· £120 – A1 Advert Payment

· £8.50 – History Book Sale

3. Rural / Market Town Group –
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The Council discussed whether to join the Rural / Market Towns Group that is being set up by the Rural Services Network.  There is a free trial period up to March next year, then will be at a cost of £110 per annum for the membership.
The council agreed that it would take up the free trial to see what membership could possibly offer, and a decision as to whether to pay to join would be made in February / March next year.

The Clerk will contact the organisers to clarify what membership will be able to offer them, and will give information with regards to challenges the parish faces to see if it is something that the group will be able to assist with in the future.
4. WBC CIL Bid List 
The Council looked at whether to fund any of the CIL bids sent through by WBC through tehir CIL funds.  Before being able to consider the list sent trough by WBC, the council need to re-assess their priorities for their CIL funds and create a plan for the priorities.
A CIL advisory committee will be set up by the Council to consider the activities and the cost involved, and will then put their findings to the Council for a final decision. An item for this will be added to the next agenda.

Idea’s from Councillors for CIL planning are:

· Safety issues on Barkham Road

· 1 or 2 Alms Houses

· Small Animal Farm

· Geothermal power

· Crossing points on Biggs Lane

· Purchase of land for Council use

· Teen equipment at the Junipers

These items will be allocated for discussion, once the committee has been established.
20/356 Parish Office Operations – 
None

20/357 Councillors Forum
Mrs Stubbs thank Mr Bundred for volunteering to be Vice-Chairman of the Council.

Mr Heyliger gave an update to the council regarding the borrowing of a Speed Watch Data logger.  A device will be loaned to the Council from Morelock for a period of 4 weeks so that the council can assess its accuracy, it is hoped that it will be trialled alongside rubber strips provided by WBC, confirmation is yet to be received from WBC on this.  An update will be provided at the next meeting.
20/358 Date of next meeting
The next meeting of the council will be held on Tuesday 8th December.  The venue and time will be confirmed nearer to the meeting date, depending on the guidance around the ongoing Covid-19 pandemic.
There being no further business the meeting closed at 1.57 pm
